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Chairman’s Statement 
 
2022 has been my first year as club chair and what a year for cricket it was!  
 
We played more matches across the club in 2022 than any year in recent memory. This was largely due 
to being such a scorcher of a summer where I don’t recall a single week of nervously watching the 
weather forecast to see if we would be playing at the weekend. 
 
Throughout the club’s management committee, we aim to install an ethos of playing hard, competitive, 
and fair cricket. But beyond all else we want everybody involved in the club, in all capacities, to enjoy 
their time spent with Chichester Priory Park Cricket Club. Seeing players, officials, coaches and 
supporters at Goodwood, Priory Park and Keepers Green with smiles on their faces has been the most 
pleasing thing to see this summer. This was topped off by being able to bring everybody together to 
celebrate at the end of season awards evening in September. 
 
2022 was a successful season for the club on the field. It’s made me incredibly proud to see so many 
fantastic team and individual performances across the senior and junior sections. 
 
The men’s 1st XI finished 6th, in a very competitive league. 2022 saw the team banish batting nerves of 
years gone by, with the top order providing runs galore. Led by some brutal power hitting displays 
from Timmy Wergen, Mike Smith and Tom Drake Brockman as our leading run scorer. Matthew 
Bennison, Ollie Dabinett-Jays, Corey Perrett (and myself!) all chipped in with valuable runs also.  
 
I want to say a huge thankyou to Sean Dobbs who’s stepping down from the 1st XI captaincy after 3 
seasons. Sean has brought through a young squad, giving them vital experience at that level. These 
young players are now ready to push the club forward. Thank you for all your dedication and devotion 
to the team Dobbsy.  
 
A thank you and congratulations must also go to the GOAT, Matt Geffen, who hangs his bowling boots 
up (for now!) on an unbelievable 1st XI career.  
 
The 2nd XI finished 5th, enjoying a much-improved season. A massive thankyou to Peter Lamb who is 
also stepping down as 2’s captain next season. Lamby has galvanised the team after a really challenging 
2021 and has guided his talented side to a comfortable mid table finish in division 5 in 2022. 
 
The 3rd XI finished 2nd and were promoted to Division 6 West. A brilliant season for Graeme’s 3’s who 
have enjoyed back-to-back promotions. Their charge was led by Ben Hubbard’s wealth of runs, 
supported by a magnificent crop of junior players, who no doubt will be knocking on the door of the 
first XI before we know it. 
 
The 4th XI finished as champions, winning Division 11 West. Jez Goode’s team featured some club 
legends alongside really promising younger players. The stalwarts gave some sparkling performances 
this year, such as David Baily’s 171* and 5 for in the same match!  
 
The 5th XI finished 7th, a great improvement on last season and Tim’s side again provided an 
opportunity for our younger juniors and girls to have a taste of competitive senior league cricket for 
the first time, which is the very purpose of this team. 
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Thank you to all the captains for all their efforts this season and for regularly pulling off some magic in 
getting 5 teams out on the park each weekend. 
 
The full women’s review will follow later in this report, but the club once again entered Women’s 
teams in the Sussex softball competition and hardball Sussex Slam competition. The latter being a 
standalone CPPCC team for the first time. This shows the clubs progression from running a joint team 
with neighbours West Wittering in the previous season. We finished 4th in both competitions, 
competing well against vastly more experienced sides, who had many years of playing cricket together 
behind them.  
 
Several of the women and girls have also enjoyed the opportunity to play mixed senior cricket in the 4th 
& 5th XIs.  
 
The pace at which our women players are developing is phenomenal! They have a real enthusiasm to 
further develop their skills and we look forward to being able to enhance their opportunities in the 
coming year, building on the excellent foundations that Ben Gregory and Tom Drake-Brockman as 
coaches have provided this summer. As well as being a brilliant overseas player, Tom has been a great 
bloke to have around, being involved in all facets of the club.  
 
James’ junior report will follow, so I will not go into great detail, but as we have become accustomed 
to, CPPCC provided a summer full of great opportunities for local young people to take part in our 
sport and learn the game. We catered for All Stars (5-8 year olds) on a Friday night, the fantastic 
Dynamo Girls (8-12 year olds) on Mondays, and for all age groups continuing up to under 18. 
 
Thank you to Sean Dobbs for leading the coaching and to all the coaches, junior managers and Friday 
night helpers. A special thank you to James Mayne for managing the largest section of the club and to 
Anna Davies for her administration and drive for the All Stars and Girls Dynamos, which started with a 
state school cricket festival, to encourage girls who may not have had chance to play cricket before to 
come and give it a go.  
 
We have an ambition to grow women’s and girls cricket, with a long term aim of providing girls teams 
at every age group, to feed into a full senior women’s programme. 
 
To do this we need the help of parents, friends and family, to all get involved and help out in any way 
you can.… from umpiring, scoring and coaching, to helping at social events; there is a voluntary 
opening for everybody. There is no need for any experience, just a will to help out. Please get in touch 
if you want to join the CPPCC army of volunteers in any capacity, to help run our club and push it 
forward. We are extremely grateful for any time that you can give. 
 
The vision that the committee and I share for the club is about providing the best possible cricketing 
opportunities and experiences for all, at every age and level of the game. I think we are heading in a 
very positive direction and this season we had 99 adult male players, 34 adult women, 206 junior boys 
and 37 junior girls registered. 
 
We will continue to invest in improving our own players, providing the best level of coaching and 
support that we can. It is also the Club’s ambition to improve our playing, training and social facilities 
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and I thank Chichester District Council and Chichester City Council for their grant support to help us 
through the design phase for a new pavilion in Priory Park. 
 
We have appointed Smith Simmons and Partners as planning consultants and Open Design Studio as 
architects, to bring forward a design for a new pavilion that is fit for purpose. They will navigate the 
heritage, conservation and ecological nuances which we are faced with in Priory Park as the design 
comes forward for planning application in 2023. I also really appreciate Alex Burrows’ ongoing support 
on this project. 
 
The club secured a £10,000 grant from the ECB and £10,000 from the Goodwood Estate this season, for 
which we are extremely grateful. This enabled the modernisation of the kitchen and toilet facilities at 
Goodwood Pavilion to create a more practical and welcoming environment.  Thank you to Richard 
Geffen for his work in leading this and for his endless hours managing the ground at Goodwood and 
maintaining a great place to play. 
 
We are also continually grateful for our unique alliance with Goodwood Cricket Club, that provides 
benefit to members of both clubs. We will continue to work together to seek out opportunities to 
provide the best cricketing opportunities and experiences for all.  
 
I want to say thank you to all our sponsors; George Ide as junior section sponsors, Rathbones as 
women and girls sponsor and to Marchwood, Gardiner and Scardifield, CI Optometrists and of course, 
Goodwood Estate for all their ongoing support.  
 
Their support enables us to run our existing programme of cricket and provides the opportunity to 
further grow. Their support is vital in the success of our club.  
 
These sponsorship arrangements wouldn’t be possible without Cathy Gregory’s networking, leadership 
and management of our sponsorship arrangements and her work as club secretary. Thanks Cathy.  
 
And as my final thank you, I want to recognise all our umpires, scorers and grounds team volunteers, 
and the tireless committee as a whole. You are all invaluable and without you we couldn’t play the 
game we love.  
 
Lastly, but by no means least, the committee would like to congratulate Andrew (Boss) Barnes for his 
Sussex Cricket Lifetime Achievement Award.  
 
Andy and his amazing wife Jan have been figureheads of the club for decades. Between them they 
have held almost every committee position in their over 40 year connection with CPPCC. 
  
Boss started playing in the early 60’s, through until 2021, and has captained all 4 senior sides in 
that time.  He was president for 6 years and currently umpires the 2nd XI every week as well as 
spending hours each week on the roller, helping the grounds team at Goodwood produce excellent 
playing surfaces. 
  
Jan has been instrumental in various roles at the club; including as the club’s welfare officer and 
membership officer. She has organised countless social events such as end of season celebrations. 
Jan’s positive attitude has always ensured that the club provide the highest quality, safest environment 
for our young players to thrive. Jan can currently be found scoring every weekend for the 4s or 5s. 



 7 

  
Between them, this duo have given countless hours and years of their lives to the club. They have 
secured thousands of pounds through fundraising, and ensured that other people take as much joy 
from the game as they do. The club is immensely thankful and grateful for their lifetime of service. 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

I hope you have all enjoyed the 2022 season as much as I have. The hard work continues throughout 

the winter as we prepare for 2023, which looks like it’s shaping up to be an exciting and successful year 

ahead. 

 

Simon Hasted 

Chair  
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Financial Report Summary 
 

• The club recorded a surplus of £3,048 for the year. 

o This more than offsets the £1,745 loss in the prior year. 

• There have been several important financial events during the year: 

o We continued to advance discussions with CDC on the feasibility, design and costing of a 

substantial refurbishment of the White Pavilion. 

▪ We have received a grant of £2.5k from CDC and also a commitment from CDC to 

share costs 50/50 up to a total of £18k. As a result of these grants, we expect the 

cost to the club will be around £6k over 2 years. 

▪ The accounts include the £2.5k grant as revenue, £2.2k of cash costs and a further 

£3.5k provision with the result being that we will amortise the expected cost over 

2 years. 

▪ We are very grateful to Smith & Simmons and the Open Design Studio for their 

continued assistance with the project and for agreeing to undertake the work at 

significantly reduced rates.  

o The club assisted with the refurbishment of the Goodwood club house kitchen through 

access to a £10k grant from the ECB. 

o The club increased membership fees and match fees for most categories this year which 

assisted in increasing revenue from subscriptions and match fees by around £4k vs the 

prior year. 

o We significantly increased our coaching budget this year to meet the increase demand 

from each of our juniors, ladies, and senior men segments. 

o The club contributed £1.7k towards the new scoreboard at Goodwood. 

o We received a £1,000 “inspired to play” grant from the ECB  

o Two new sightscreens were delivered for Priory Park which were damaged last year and 

largely funded through insurance proceeds.  

o We purchased a Defibrillator for Priory Park 

o We are receiving the benefit of obtaining insurance cover through the ECB which 

substantially reduces our premium.  

• The club has amble liquidity with around £38k in the bank. 

• The support from the local business community through sponsorship is critical to the financial 

success of the club. Without their support, we would be unable to operate the club with our 

current subscription / match fee structure.  

o A special mention to our primary sponsors of Rathbones, George Ide, Goodwood Estate 

& Marchwood for their continued and very generous support. 

o We would also like to acknowledge our appreciation for the support from two new 

sponsors this year Gardner and Scardifield and CI Optometrists.   

• Finally, thanks to the committee and team captains for all their efforts this year.  

 
 
Ben Hubbard 

Treasurer 
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CPPCC Season Registrations 2022 

99 Adult Males 

34 Adult Females 

255 Juniors (206 Boys/37 Girls) 

 

 

CPPCC Season Rankings (including friendlies and cup matches) 

 

Team    Played  Won  Drawn   Lost  No result 
 
1st XI (Rank 6th)  23  10  4  9  0 
2nd XI (Rank 5th)  21  12  0  9  0 
3rd XI (Rank 2nd - promoted) 17  10  0  7  0 
4th XI (Rank 1st – promoted) 18  14  0  4  0 
5th XI (Rank 7th)  16  7  0  9  0 
Men’s Slam   5  1  0  3  1 
Women’s Slam   5  1  0  4  0 
Women’s Softball  6  1  0  5  0 
 

 
 
2022 Seniors Awards 
 
Frampton Trophy: 1st XI Player of season – Mike Smith 
Price Pitcher Trophy: 2nd XI Player of season – Rehan Meiring 
Boss Bowl Trophy: 3rd XI Player of season – Ben Hubbard 
Hooker Trophy: 4th XI Player of season – David Baily 
5th XI Player of season – David Graham Wood 
Hibberd Trophy: Women’s Player of the season – Phoebe Hutchason 
Watson Trophy: Match winning performance – Timmy Wergen 
John Davies Trophy: Most Improved Player of the year – Finlay Rustell 
Dowling Trophy: All Rounder of the year – Jeremy Goode 
Dyer Quaich Trophy: Club person of year – Gary Rustell 
 

         
 
 
 

Tim Wergen – Match winning performance 
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1st XI - Season Report 
 
A memorable summer of for the boys in which we played some outstanding cricket in one of the 
hottest and driest on record. There was an air of optimism after a good winter of recruitment as we 
welcomed Owen Millard and Ollie DJ into the fold, Tom Drake Brockman joined us as our overseas and 
the big bird Corey Perrett was now available for first team duty. The squad had a youthful and 
energetic feel, and we couldn’t wait to get started.  
 
An unbeaten pre-season, and a resounding victory in the first round of the T20 set us up nicely for the 
league campaign and there was some excellent performances both as a team and individually. The 
highlight of the early weeks was the performance against West Chilts, an 8 wicket, chasing 160 odd 
with a brilliant partnership from TDB and Matty B seeing us home. Geff and Corey had torn up their 
much-lauded top order to leave them at 20/4 at one stage. 
 
We then struggled for a while, the change to declaration cricket didn’t help us with flat 
wickets, lightning outfields, and a very competitive division, we struggled to force wins. Our batting, 
which was a huge issue in 2021 was now our strength, where previously we struggled to reach 200, it 
was now a shock if we didn’t, and big scores happened regularly. We passed 300 in 45 overs against 
Findon and throughout the season no less than 7 of our batters passed 300 league runs. 
 
It was during the middle period of the season that I resigned the captaincy. Being asked to skipper the 
1st XI will go down as one of my proudest sporting achievements. Knowing when your time is up is not 
the easiest to acknowledge, the progress our young batters were making and the huge improvement in 
others meant there was no longer a place in the team for me. When Deej scored a hundred for the 2s, 
which we were following on play cricket, it was obvious to me I would be holding a young player back. 
The decision to drop myself hopefully showed that the team and the club ALWAYS comes first. 
 
My last game of 1st XI cricket ended in the back of Mikeys van on the way to St Richards, those that 
know my sporting history and body will be in no way surprised that injury had the final say. As I woke 
from the anaesthetic, my first and only thought was the cricket. A quick FaceTime to the boys and the 
news that Timmy had scored a maiden league ton and a big one at that to bring home the points put a 
huge smile on my face, well that combined with the morphine anyway. 
 
As a team we drew too many games in that middle period and a heavy defeat at Findon actually meant 
we were flirting with danger at one point. We also had to overcome the huge loss of the big bird as he 
moved to Australia to start a new job. Corey as a bloke and a cricketer was immense. Off the field he 
was a regular at our junior sessions and the kids loved him, on the field he was a colossus. 330 runs, 22 
wickets and 10 catches in just over half a season are numbers that top overseas cricketers are paid for. 
His hat trick at St James and the 6 he hit in pre-season against Middleton are two of my favourite 
highlights. I wasn’t there for ‘the catch’ against Lindfield but the boys assured me it’s one of the best 
they’ve seen. 
 
I saw plenty of the remaining games and without the pressure of me trying to justify my place in the 
side, I enjoyed watching. Seeing lads that have come through our youth system performing with 
excellence and consistency. Matt Bennison is a player I admire in so many ways, he goes under the 
radar but he’s very good. Plays his role to perfection and if you cut him open, he bleeds Chi. He’s 
involved in so many brilliant partnerships and usually in a secondary role but he’s such a vital part of 
the team.  
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A move back to the limited overs format bought about a change in our fortunes and meant we finished 
in a very comfortable mid table position. TDB and Grego’s partnership away at eventual champions 
Cuckfield, which I watched almost ball by ball from a villa in Spain was incredible. The diminutive 
Aussie with plenty of ‘Ticka’ was everything you’d want from an overseas cricketer. Brilliant off the 
field and a superb all-rounder on it, his fitness levels and professionalism were a great example to our 
young players. 500 runs and 30 plus wickets was an excellent return, a huge thank you from both me 
and the club.  
 
His partner in crime is another huge success story. Grego came with me through the 2s and is now one 
of the first names on the team sheet. Eyebrows were raised when I pronounced him as the quickest 
bowler in the club during pre-season, but by the end of it he’d proved himself as one of the quickest in 
the division. He’s a champion bloke is Grego, superb value in fines sessions and will eventually take 
over from Geff as the leader of the attack.  
 
During the run in we saw yet more individual hundreds. Deej scored what will be the first of many in a 
match saving unbeaten ton against St Peters, and Mikey got his maiden league century against St 
James. Mikey had a brilliant breakthrough season, with the responsibility of opening, his undoubted 
talent shone through. There is no doubt in my mind that this should be the norm for him, he’s also a 
very handy Vanbulance driver! 
 
The best of the lot was that man Timmy again. His unbeaten 140 against Haywards Heath, which was 
recognised as a very good attack, was simply breath-taking. For an 18 year old to score two 140* ‘s in a 
month is ridiculous and if he stays with us he’ll break all the records.  
 
The final mention goes to the GOAT. After sixteen years of sustained excellence he has decided to hang 
up his boots. I think everyone hopes he misses it and reverses his decision, but he has very much 
earned the right to retire on his terms. In these modern times of instant gratification, his loyalty to the 
club means every bit as much as each of this 350 odd first team wickets. Thanks for everything Geffa, 
you will be sorely missed. 
 
We finished up in 6th place with over 300 points in a tough league, with 
more victories, less defeats and more runs than the previous season. This 
group led by our new skipper have the talent to take us back to the big 
league and compete and I have no doubt they will. 
 
My remit was to bring through a talented group of lads and nurture them 
into a team and hopefully I’ve achieved that. I’ve loved having the honour 
of being their captain and look forward to watching from afar, what 
happens next. Up the Chi. 
 
Sean Dobbs 
 
Captain 1st XI       
 
 
 

  1st Team Player of the Season: Mike Smith 
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1st XI: Sussex Cricket League Division 2 
 

Batting Statistics: 1st XI 
 
RANK PLAYER   GAMES INNS N/OUT RUNS  HIGH AVG 50s 100s STRIKE RATE 
1 Tom D-Brockman 22 21 4 698 103* 41.06 4 1 90.09 
2 Mike Smith  21 20 0 587 101 29.35 4 1 90.87 
3 Tim Wergen  11 11 2 525 143* 58.33 2 2 111.94 
4 Simon Hasted  17 17 1 490 98* 30.63 4 0 54.26 
5 Matthew Bennison 17 17 3 417 75 29.79 3 0 75.05 
6 Oliver Dabinett-Jays 17 14 3 402 113* 36.55 1 1 79.13 
7 Corey Perrett  14 12 1 390 69 35.45 2 0 105.12 
8 Ben Gregory  21 13 6 167 58 23.86 1 0 61.92 
9 Matthew Sharpe 16 10 1 114 31 12.67 0 0 109.62 
10 Matthew Geffen 13 8 4 95 32 23.75 0 0 52.94 

           

Bowling Statistics: 1st XI 
 
RANK PLAYER   OVERS MNS RUNS WKTS  BEST 5 WKT ECON S/RATE AVERAGE 
1 Tom D-Brockman 167.2 15 888 36 6/103 1 5.31 27.89 24.67 
2 Corey Perrett  124.5 24 440 25 6/50 1 3.52 29.96 17.60 
3 Ben Gregory  153.3 21 728 22 4/38 0 4.74 41.86 33.09 
4 Matthew Geffen 115.1 17 407 21 4/41 0 3.53 32.90 19.38 
5 Andrew Crookham 111.1 18 574 18 4/41 0 5.16 37.06 31.89 
6 Owen Millard  62.3 8 269 14 3/26 0 4.30 26.79 19.21 
7 Martin Ford  52 13 200 9 3/27 0 3.85 34.67 22.22 
8 Elliot Scott  65.3 3 305 9 3/15 0 4.66 43.67 33.89 
9 Mike Smith  49.5 3 332 8 3/13 0 6.66 37.38 41.50 
10 Toby Toft  17.5 1 66 5 3/1 0 3.70 21.40 13.20 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
1ST XI Team 2022 
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2nd XI - Season Report 
 

The 2021 Cricket Season proved to be extremely challenging for the 2nd XI and despite some close 

matches we finished the season with just two wins and were subsequently relegated to Division 5 West 

which was disappointing for the whole Club and particularly for me personally but we began the 2022 

season with renewed enthusiasm and confidence and the pre-season games went very much to plan 

and enabled some of our budding young talent to be blooded ready for the start the league matches.  

 

Our T20 Cup campaign started well with a good win against Goring in the first round of the T20cup and 

our League campaign began with a win against Stirlands posting 275 in our allotted 40 overs, so we had 

5 wins from our first 5 matches.  

  

A hostile spell of bowling from Rustington’s F. Gardener put a halt to our winning form, despite Ed 

McCarthy heroic efforts with a destructive display of batting. The following week we bounced back 

with a win in the last over against one of the stronger teams, Wisborough Green and it was looking as if 

we could well be in contention for promotion if we could maintain this form.  

  

After a disappointing match against Findon who took full advantage of a home fixture, we then won 

the following three matches with all some excellent all round performances including a fantastic 

century by Rehan Meiring against Worthing. 

  

Unfortunately, from this point of the season we lacked the necessary consistency to deserve a 

promotional spot despite the fact that we bowled out Barns Green for an excellent win to deny them 

promotion on the last match of the season. 

  

I would like to thank all those who played for the 2’s this year and there was some great cricket played 

throughout the season. Rehan Meiring and Ed McCarthy leading the run scoring with 472 & 385 

respectively, with a fantastic 100 from Oli DJ against Horsham and equally important contributions 

from Harry Walker, Johnny Heaven, Jimmy Wild, Owen Spicer and others all bodes well for next 

season.  

  

I’m sure there have been some interesting conversations in the Mayne household with both Stanley 

and James both finishing on 22 2nd XI wickets for the season and Stanley getting his first 2nd team 5-for 

with his performances improving year on year, 2023 should prove an interesting season. Another new 

recruit later in the season, Hassan Juniad was impressive adapting to taking the new ball and finishing 

the season with 19 wickets including a fantastic spell of 5/22.  

  

Toby Toft, Jimmy Wild, Rehan Meiring, and Martin Ford, had wicket tally’s into double figures all 

making significant contributions throughout the season.  

  

I look back on the 2022 season with some disappointment regarding possible promotion back to 

Division 4. However with 9 wins and 9 losses we finished fifth in our Division and reached the third 

round of the T20 Cup somewhat unluckily beaten by a very strong Horsham side. Relative to the 2021 

season I would rate this season a great success and a fantastic foundation for the 2023 Captain as I will 

be stepping down into a playing role.  
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I have thoroughly enjoyed the responsibilities and challenges that captaincy has brought and would like 

to thank all those that have played and helped with the whole process. Also a massive thank you to 

those that have scored for me and in particular Boss for umpiring throughout the season and for all the 

support from the committee over the past 3 years and I’m looking forward to 2023 season already and 

hope to contribute with bat and ball in a playing role. 

 
Peter Lamb  
Captain 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

      
 
 
 

 
      2nd XI Cap Awards 

 
Andrew Barnes, Stan Mayne, Will Price & 
Rehan Meiring (2nd XI Player of the Season) 
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2nd XI -Sussex League Cricket Division 5 West  
 
Batting Statistics: 2nd XI 
 
RANK PLAYER      GAME INNS N/OUT RUNS  HIGH AVG 50s 100s S/RATE 
1 Rehan Meiring  14 14 0 472 108 33.71 3 1 74.83 
2 Ed McCarthy  15 15 1 385 65* 27.50 2 0 117.94 
3 Peter Lamb  17 17 2 317 58 21.13 3 0 65.80 
4 Owen Spicer  6 6 1 253 88* 50.60 3 0 91.12 
5 Paul Vickers  13 13 1 236 47 19.67 0 0 96.00 
6 Jonathan Maynard 19 15 6 210 37 23.33 0 0 59.85 
7 Jimmy Wild  8 8 0 187 54 23.38 1 0 59.12 
8 William Price  11 11 0 179 60 16.27 1 0 70.92 
9 Harry Walker  6 6 0 167 70 27.83 1 0 87.16 
10 Jonathon Heaven 4 3 1 165 86* 82.50 2 0 157.14 

            

Bowling Statistics: 2nd XI 
 
RANK PLAYER   OVERS MDNS RUNS WKTS  BEST 5 WKT ECON S/RATE AVERAGE 
1 James Mayne  71.5 8 312 22 4/21 0 4.34 19.59 14.18 
2 Stanley Mayne  141.5 8 693 22 5/39 1 4.89 38.68 31.50 
3 Hassan Junaid  62.3 5 305 19 5/22 1 4.88 19.74 16.05 
4 Toby Toft  88.4 5 418 13 3/25 0 4.71 40.92 32.15 
5 Jimmy Wild  30.1 1 149 12 4/22 0 4.94 15.08 12.42 
6 Rehan Meiring  45.3 3 242 11 2/24 0 5.32 24.82 22.00 
7 Martin Ford  27 4 102 10 4/38 0 3.78 16.20 10.20 
8 Elliot Scott  23.3 8 53 9 4/10 0 2.26 15.67 5.89 
9 Tom Baily  31 5 142 9 2/29 0 4.58 20.67 15.78 
10 Andrew Crookham 23.1 2 113 5 3/60 0 4.88 27.80 22.60 
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3rd XI - Season Report 
 
Well after the excitement of promotion from Division 8 in 2021, guess what! We did it again, 
promotion from Division 7, winning the last 6 matches on the bounce, successfully beating every team 
in the league, whilst being one of the few to lose to the bottom team!! 
 
Some stats for the season 

• We had 42 players of which 21 played two games or less!! 

• We won 10 games and lost 6 

• Always played at least four U16s 

• Our U16s were not making up the numbers, they batted top 6, opened the bowling and kept 
wicket 

• Our U16s (mostly U14) made valuable contributions: 
o Dominic Ortlepp-Atkins 144 runs @ 24 and 6wkts @ 27 
o Lewis Hawes144 runs @ 24 and 6 wkts @ 25 
o Freddie Gillett 217 runs @ 36 and 4 wkts @ 22 
o Tm Baily 200 runs @ 40 and 8 wkts @ 24 
o Arran Goode 45 runs @ 15 and 8 catches  
o James Connolly 69 runs @ 34.5 and 6 wkts @ 35 
o Tom Symington 8 wkts @ 14 

 
We have strategically set out our 3s as the steppingstone for our junior players to prepare for the jump 
to our 1s and 2s. 
 
To facilitate this, we have needed a strong spine to allow our younger players to develop in a less 
pressured environment knowing that they are supported in terms of their performances by senior 
players who will help and guide, but who are also able to deliver performances which have enabled the 
team to be competitive. Our first example in the first match of 2022 was Guy Montgomery vs Roffey 8-
6-5-7, and then Dominic Ortlepp-Atkins batted through on 35* to deliver and 8 wkt win. 
 
The first half of the season was particularly challenging, as we struggled with availability, no longer 
having the benefit of our university students working from home, and GCSE and A level students 
studying for exams. However, despite the challenges, we managed to field competitive teams most 
weeks. 
 
The senior spine I mentioned earlier provided great support: 

• Saqib Khushnood, new to the club this season, taking 15 wkts 

• Guy Montgomery despite absence/injury 12 wkts 

• However, there were many other significant contributions, sharing the wicket taking around, 
supported by excellent fielding 

• Our two wicket keepers were the envy of the league Glen Stanford (senior) and Arran Goode 
(junior) 

• Our batting spine led by Alex Burrows and supported by Greg French and Glen Stanford, 
performed week on week, setting challenging targets as we batted first most weeks. As the 
season progressed the junior contributions increased, with maiden 50s from Tom Baily, James 
Connolly and Freddie Gillet 
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• However, we couldn’t have put games out of reach if it hadn’t been for our No. 3 batsman and 
player of the season Ben Hubbard, scoring 591 runs @ 65.67 with HS 135* 

 
We have had a great season and are looking forward to putting pressure on the teams in Div 6 in 2023. 
 
Finally, I would like to thank Mike Dannatt for his continued support, working on his own most weeks. 
His umpiring goes from strength to strength, and it’s great to know that we have him around every 
week.  
 
PS 
It would be great to have a scorer next season. 
 
Graeme Bennison 
 
Captain 3rd XI 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
     3rd XI Player of the Season: Ben Hubbard 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

3rd XI Cap Presentation – S Gillett, D Briance, B Hubbard, G Bennison 
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3rd XI - Sussex Cricket League Division 7 

 

Batting Statistics: 3rd XI 
 
RANK PLAYER   GAMES INNS N/OUT RUNS  HIGH AVG 50s 100s S/RATE 
1 Ben Hubbard  13 13 3 652 135* 65.20 4 1 90.23 
2 Alex Burrows  12 12 0 292 98 24.33 1 0 54.93 
3 Freddie Gillett  6 6 0 217 87 36.17 2 0 55.56 
4 Tom Baily  6 6 1 200 56 40.00 2 0 86.89 
5 Lewis Hawes  10 9 1 154 36 19.25 0 0 41.18 
6 Louis Gibbons  6 6 3 147 64 49.00 1 0 95.00 
7 Dominic Ortlepp-Atkins 9 8 2 144 44 24.00 0 0 56.59 
8 Greg French  7 7 1 135 54 22.50 1 0 55.10 
9 Glen Stanford  7 6 1 133 80* 26.60 1 0 130.67 
10 Graeme Bennison 17 9 6 107 31* 35.67 0 0 59.09 

 
Bowling Statistics: 3rd XI 
 
RANK PLAYER   OVERS MDNS RUNS WKTS  BEST 5 WKT ECON S/RATE AVERAGE 
1 Saqib Khushnood 57.2 3 285 15 4/39 0 4.97 22.93 19.00 
2 Guy Montgomery 67 16 218 12 7/5 1 3.25 33.50 18.17 
3 Matthew Sleep  23 0 97 9 5/24 1 4.22 15.33 10.78 
4 Will Damerell  25.2 1 115 9 4/48 0 4.54 16.89 12.78 
5 Thomas Symington 25 1 113 8 4/33 0 4.52 18.75 14.13 
6 David Briance  33 2 135 8 3/22 0 4.09 24.75 16.88 
7 Louis Gibbons  44 1 175 8 4/22 0 3.98 33.00 21.88 
8 Tom Baily  48 3 192 8 2/17 0 4.00 36.00 24.00 
9 Lewis Hawes  22.5 1 152 6 3/24 0 6.66 22.83 25.33 
10 Dominic Ortlepp-Atkins 27.2 0 144 6 2/32 0 5.27 27.33 24.00 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

3rd XI Team 2022 
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4th XI - Season Report 

 
As new captain of the 4th XI the season ahead was planned, lots of sunshine, good availability, no 
injuries and plenty of hard work to ideally finish in the top half. 
  
Needless to say, plans are there only as guidelines and the season unfolded a little differently – 
however with 14 wins under our belt, it worked out pretty well. 
  
Runs were scored consistently across the group, with 3 players notching up centuries, David Baily 171, 
Ben Barnes 143 & Stuart Gillet 121, and a further 7 getting well above 50 on a variety of occasions, 
Mark Chapple, DGW, Fred Gillet, Chaminder, Arran, Caleb & Jes. 
  
As a team, if you often score 200 plus it puts you in a great position and heaps pressure onto your 
opponents before they even start with the bat, this couldn’t be more true than when Lancing invited 
Chi to bat in the park, only to finish 40 overs later with the scoreboard reading 296-1 - D Baily 171 & 
Chaminder 86. 
  
Thanks to the batters for the sheer volume of runs scored!! 
  
On the bowling front, we have a talented group of youngsters who all have chipped in 2 wicket 
contributions on different occasions, including James Connolly, Charlie Goodwin, George Baker, Fred 
Gillet, Fin Rustell, Max Smith, Caleb Cossar, Billy O’Brien & Anna Scriven-Wood. I was also lucky enough 
to have Guy Montgomery recovering from injury towards the back end of the season to add real 
control and generally tie up one end. David and Jes also sneaked in with wickets when the wicket 
turned a bit! 
  
Behind the stumps, Arran & Callum have shown real energy and skill, to be solid for 40 overs is no 
mean feat and is the ‘Engine room’ of any team. 
  
In summary we regularly included more youngsters than other 
teams in our league and together with the more ‘experienced’ 
players, have dovetailed well for some brilliant performances this 
year. As a result Chichester are ‘Champions of Division 11 West’. 
  
Onwards and upwards for a new challenge next year. 
  
As a footnote, I would also like to welcome back to Ben Barnes, it 
great to have your energy back on the field after a little break!! 
Also, to the mighty Tim Gregory who led the 4’s to the biggest win 
of the campaign against Bognor in the park, the match that proved 
pivotal as the season unfolded. 
  
Jes Goode 
 
4th XI Captain 

 
       
             4th XI Player of the Season – David Baily                   
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4th XI - Sussex Cricket League Division 11 

 
Batting Statistics: 4th XI 
 
RANK PLAYER   GAMES INNS N/OUT RUNS  HIGH AVG 50s 100s STRIKE RATE 
1 David Baily  12 10 3 423 171* 60.43 1 1 130.49 
2 Stuart Gillett  6 6 2 320 121* 80.00 2 1 228.30 
3 Freddie Gillett  5 5 1 240 72 60.00 2 0 56.67 
4 Arran Goode  8 7 1 195 72* 32.50 2 0 - 
5 Jes Goode  13 10 0 194 51 19.40 1 0 - 
6 Gayan Goonetilleke 5 5 3 190 86* 95.00 2 0 79.44 
7 Ben Barnes  5 4 0 180 143 45.00 0 1 - 
8 David Graham-Wood 3 3 1 131 74* 65.50 1 0 109.38 
9 Teddy Phillipo  10 8 2 111 48 18.50 0 0 71.43 
10 Charlie Goodwin 5 3 2 91 48* 91.00 0 0 52.00 

 
Bowling Statistics: 4th XI 
 
RANK PLAYER   OVERS MDNS RUNS WKTS BEST 5 WKT  ECON S/RATE AVERAGE 
1 Jes Goode  61.1 10 289 24 7/25 2 4.72 15.29 12.04 
2 David Baily  28 3 140 15 5/25 1 5.00 11.20 9.33 
3 James Mayne  49 7 172 13 4/30 0 3.51 22.62 13.23 
4 Saqib Khushnood 27 4 87 9 4/29 0 3.22 18.00 9.67 
5 Billy O'Brien  24 0 136 7 3/66 0 5.67 20.57 19.43 
6 Caleb Cossar  26.1 5 71 7 3/7 0 2.71 22.43 10.14 
7 Josiah Cossar  29 4 115 7 3/36 0 3.97 24.86 16.43 
8 Charlie Goodwin 29.1 2 140 7 3/29 0 4.80 25.00 20.00 
9 Max Smith  22 4 69 6 2/17 0 3.14 22.00 11.50 
10 George Baker  15 3 70 5 3/7 0 4.67 18.00 14.00 

 

                                     4th XI Team 2022             4th XI Cap Presentation: David Baily,  
             Guy Montgomery & Jes Goode 
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5th XI – Season Report 
 
The 5th XI completed a successful season in Sussex League Division 12 West with a famous victory over 
Worthing 4th eleven. Ironically, the season began with a very hefty defeat at the hands of Worthing so 
this win bears testament to the improvement this eclectic mix of older and generally slow-moving 
senior players blended with very promising youngsters made over the course of the season.   
 
This was the second year of the team affectionately known as the Chives and I was proud to lead the 
team to 7 league wins – 6 more than last year and, were it not for two conceded losses, when many 5th 
eleven players represented higher level Chichester teams, the league finishing position would likely 
have been a couple of places higher.  
 
Of the older generation of players Steve Parker became the club’s oldest centurion with a score of 103 
at Aldwick. Roger Smith was his usual miserly self, bowling with great economy and taking plenty of 
wickets while the vastly improved David Graham-Wood was the outstanding batter of the side 
accumulating over four hundred runs and being instrumental in all the team’s wins, and also taking 
plenty of wickets and fielding with great athleticism. David, deservedly won the Chives player of the 
year award. 
 
Of the younger generation the improvement shown by Fin Rustell was quite remarkable, ending the 
season with a blistering three wicket opening spell at Worthing, whilst also making a maiden fifty 
versus Arundel. Fin also kept wicket, assisted by the excellent Callum Baily, Fred Clements and Ewan 
Edwards. Ewan’s elder brother Jamie capped a great season with a fine all-round performance against 
Worthing, while Theo Berlevy made the number 3 spot his own and played some innings that showed 
both great style and maturity.  
 
Chichester Priory Park has been building its women and junior girls’ section and Anna Scriven-Wood, 
Poppy Walker and Emma Bennison were regular members of Saturday adult cricket teams. Poppy plays 
for the Chives with her father Paul and both made a tremendous contribution to the team in 2022 and 
hopefully more and more women with be playing Saturday club cricket over the coming seasons.  
There were numerous other juniors who made a great start to their adult cricket careers including, 
Fred Clements, Alex Darby, Kieran O’Flynn, and Finn Weller who all showed great enthusiasm and 
improvement over the course of the season.  
 
As always, any sport’s club is only as good as the support it receives from friends and parents and 
CPPCC enjoys phenomenal assistance in this respect. Club legend Jan Barnes once again scored every 
week, while Fin Rustell’s father, Gary, played, coached, umpired and marked out the Keeper’s Green 
pitch for every home game. Gary and Lisa have been great supporters of the club for many years so I 
was delighted to see Gary awarded the Dyer Quaich award for club person of the year. Steve O Flynn, 
Kris Berlevy and Jon Clements all stepped in and played as often as was necessary to get a full team on 
the park and gave tremendous help to the emerging young talent of the club. It has been an unusually 
hot and dry summer so for once no matches were rained off, although there were some exceedingly 
long-hot afternoons chasing around after a ball that was disappearing across a lightning-fast outfield, 
all of which contributed to another wonderful summer of league cricket in glorious West Sussex.  
 
Tim Gregory 
 
5th XI Captain 
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Batting Statistics: 5th XI Division 12 
 
RANK PLAYER   GAMES INNS N/OUT RUNS  HIGH AVG 50s 100s STRIKE RATE 
1 David Graham-Wood 14 14 2 515 82 42.92 5 0 68.49 
2 Roger Smith  15 12 5 263 57 37.57 1 0 59.44 
3 Steve Parker  8 8 1 242 105 34.57 0 1 79.80 
4 Paul Walker  10 9 1 221 70 27.63 1 0 56.76 
5 Finlay Rustell  12 12 2 194 63 19.40 1 0 84.62 
6 Tim Gregory  15 12 2 178 37 17.80 0 0 95.56 
7 Theo Berlevy  11 11 3 174 51 21.75 1 0 57.14 
8 Stephen Price  3 3 0 138 60 46.00 1 0 97.50 
9 Jonathan Clements 4 3 1 82 50* 41.00 1 0 - 
10 Fred Clements  5 3 0 30 17 10.00 0 0 - 

 

Bowling Statistics: 5th XI 
 
RANK PLAYER   OVERS MDNS RUNS WKTS  BEST 5 WKT ECON S/RATE AVERAGE 
1 Paul Walker  70 8 269 19 4/15 0 3.84 22.11 14.16 
2 Roger Smith  119.2 18 385 18 3/24 0 3.23 39.78 21.39 
3 Finlay Rustell  59 5 265 13 3/17 0 4.49 27.23 20.38 
4 David Graham-Wood 64 10 239 11 4/50 0 3.73 34.91 21.73 
5 Viren Chudasama 36 2 232 8 4/57 0 6.44 27.00 29.00 
6 Jamie Edwards  27 1 158 6 2/33 0 5.85 27.00 26.33 
7 Poppy Walker  27 1 159 5 2/42 0 5.89 32.40 31.80 

 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

5th XI Team 2022 
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CPPCC Girl’s & Women’s Report 
 
It was another excellent season for our Girl’s and Women’s section in 2022 and continued with the 
strong development plans for this part of the Club. Our Dynamo girls and the senior women’s section 
trained nearly every Monday night at Goodwood, coached by Ben Gregory and our overseas player 
Tom Drake Brockman. Monday night was also regularly used for matches for both softball and hardball,  
 
Women’s (13 and over):  
 
It was the first year that Chichester hosted its own hardball team in the Women’s Sussex Slam, having 
combined with West Wittering last year. Although the team didn’t win many games, nearly all the 
games were great fun and competitive – sadly an injury to Anna Scriven-Wood late in the season was a 
big blow to our chances of success in a number of games. The league season ended with a fantastic win 
at Eastergate in the softball league, which was very fitting given the significant improvement so many 
payers showed over the course of the season.  
 
We also participated in an indoor softball league during the winter, which was great fun and was 
complemented by coaching sessions at the Chichester Free School. It is planned to continue with both 
of these activities this winter.  
 
Emma Bennison, Poppy Walker and Anna Scriven-Wood all played Saturday league adult cricket and 
did really well – Poppy won the junior player of the year for the second time running and Anna 
continues to represent Sussex and has been nominated for the Sussex pathway again for next season 
alongside the highly promising Bella Grinsted.  
 
Phoebe Hutchinson deservedly won women’s player of the year at senior level. Phoebe worked really 
hard to improve her game over the season and ended the year joining the mixed match at West 
Wittering and bowling an excellent spell. 
 
I am deeply grateful that Georgina Morgan will be taking over as Manager of the Girls and Women’s 
section and to Anna Davies who organized an excellent pre-season taster coaching session for a 
number of local schools. This is very much part of our future plan to strengthen our junior section. I 
have recently been holding discussions with Charlotte Burton at Sussex and am delighted to hear that 
they will be running a ‘Chance to shine’ program at Chichester High School for year’s 7-10 and that the 
ECB are planning taster days for 45 schools all around Sussex in 2023.  
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Dynamo Girls (aged 8-11): 16 Registrations 
 
The Girls Dynamos had a fantastic season. We kicked of the season with a 
free girls cricket festival for all the local schools and were blown away by 
the response. We had over 60 girls attend the event which resulted in 16 
registrations for our Dynamos group.  
 
Monday night coaching sessions at Goodwood were very well attended and 
lots of young players made tremendous progress culminating in the girls 
participating in a Dynamos tournament at Aldwick CC with a number of 
other local clubs. Our girls played brilliantly winning every match and lifting 
the trophy! This is a great platform for the future growth of our Girls and 
Women’s section and it is the club’s ambition to work very hard to fill the 
gap between our Dynamos and our senior players so that we can field our 
own junior sides. 
 
Once again, we are deeply grateful for the incredible support, we receive from our sponsor Rathbone’s 
who have helped enormously with the development of a thriving girl’s and women’s section. We look 
forward to continuing this association in the future.  
 
Well done to everyone involved in a great fun season of cricket.  
 
Tim Gregory 
 
Women’s Cricket Coordinator 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Girls Cricket Festival 2022 
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CPPCC Junior Report:  
 
255 Junior Registrations (206 boys/37 girls) 

 
It has been a fantastic summer of cricket for our juniors. We are so lucky as a Club to offer cricket to so 
many juniors and we couldn’t do that without the support of our Junior Managers, Coaches and 
Parents. 
 
Season Round up 
 
Our youngest group the Under 9s and Under 10s have played a number of softball matches throughout 
the summer (though not as many as would have ideally liked). We entered two (6 a side) teams in the 
Under 10 Cup at Arundel and our older group were overall winners and have qualified for the Sussex 
U10 Cup at the Aldridge Cricket Centre on the 18th September. Good luck to them. Thanks to Matt 
Sleep and all the other parent helpers. 
 
The Under 11s had a very successful year and have a great spirit amongst their group. They played 5 
regular competitive matches and won 4 out of the 5 games played.  They played Festival matches for 
the first time, and we managed to put together a team for both the Bowl and Shield Competition. 
 
The ‘Bowl‘ team had a really enjoyable week with 1 win, 2 draws and 1 defeat. The draws could easily 
have been victories. The bowling was led by the pace of George Hopkirk and JJ Doubler, though all the 
bowlers contributed throughout the week.  Max Cripps and JB Maltby were the main contributors with 
the bat. Thanks to Adam Ferrier and his team of helpers. 
 
The ‘Shield’ team was mainly made up of Under 10s and younger players. With many playing hard ball 
matches for the first time we really didn’t know what to expect but the team performed brilliantly and 
beyond all expectations. They won 2 games, drew 1 with 1 game lost to a rare day of rain.  Mention 
must go to Barnaby Emmerson and Freddie Tod for their fantastic batting and our two amazing 8-year-
olds Seb Green and George who each took 2 wickets in their first match. Thanks to Alex Burrows, Henry 
Forbes, Sam Tod and Paul Higgins-Drysdale for managing the team throughout the week. 
 
The Under 12s had a fantastic regular league season winning 5 games and only losing to the unbeaten 
league winners Findon. Again, they have a really strong group with all players contributing with bat and 
bowl throughout the season. 
 
In the Festival they had some very tough fixtures and after two losses managed an excellent draw at 
Rottingdean (Ed Whalen 61 and Fred Clements 41) and then beat Preston Nomads on their last game 
(Willem Hodgson 3 wickets). Oscar Dutton bowled with great heart all week and Elliott Goode and 
Archie Woodard showed a lot of promise with the bat. Thanks to Ben Green and his helpers.   
 
The Under 13s also managed 5 victories in their league season and finished 3rd in the table. They are a 
talented group, and just need to add some consistency to their performances to win more matches. 
Batting was led by Callum Baily, Theo Berlevy and Ewen Edwards. Ron Renjith led the bowling with 11 
wickets but Kieran, Zach and Elijah all contributed well. 
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In the Festival the boys played in the hottest conditions of the summer and showed great resilience to 
secure a draw at Lingfield (Theo 81) and beat Steyning (Callum 74) in the final game. Oli Davies and Ron 
Renjith bowled some great spells during the week. A special mention also for Ewen who captained the 
team as well as keeping wicket throughout the week, despite feeling unwell in the heat. 
  
The Under 14s won all their league matches and qualified for the ‘Champions League’ Final at Hove 
where they played East Grinstead. This was a wonderful experience for the team and a great occasion. 
We came out comfortable winners thanks to brilliant batting from Arran Goode and James Connolly as 
well as some tight bowling and excellent fielding. Freddie Gillett led the batting overall with 257 runs, 
but James, Arran, Tom Baily and Dominic Ortlepp-Atkins also scored impressively. Tom Baily and Fin 
Rustell led the bowling with 10 and 9 wickets respectively. They were supported by James, Finn Horne 
and Freddie Galitzine-Scott and all the other bowlers. Arran’s wicket keeping was exemplary and he 
finished with 7 victims.  
 
In the Festival, the team was unbeaten with two wins and two draws. There were fifties for Arran and 
Dominic (v St James), Freddie G (v Brighton), Arran and George Baker (v Preston Nomads). Against 
Wisborough Green, Freddie G scored a magnificent 96 and Dominic Ortlepp-Atkins a superb maiden 
Festival 100. Thanks to Jes, Dave and Darren for their help with the team. 
 
The Under 15s were also league winners having lost only one league game. They also got to the Sussex 
final of the ECB Under 15 Cup narrowly losing to Preston Nomads. The team was a mix of 15s and 14s. 
Harry Walker with 254 runs led the batting but he was supported well by Oscar DeLacy, Freddie G and 
Lewis Hawes. The bowling was equally good and congratulations to Tom Payton on his 11 wickets. 
The Under 16 team played 4 festival matches and had a slightly frustrating week as they finished with 3 
draws and a defeat. Tom and Lewis both made fifties and Tom and Charlie Goodwin finished with 4 
wickets. 
 
The Under 18 team had a great Festival week securing 3 victories. Timmy Wergen amassed 255 runs 
including scores of 76 at Ansty and 111 at Three Bridges. Owen scored a match winning 76 against 
Worthing which went to the last over with Chi needing 9 to win. Billy O’Brien and Arran Goode got us 
home with a ball to spare. Harry Walker led the attack with 10 wickets and was impressive with his 
pace and accuracy. Spinners Elliott and Stanley picked up 5 wickets a piece. 
 
Sussex recognition 
 
Congratulations to Tom Baily, Dominic Ortlepp-Atkins, Callum Baily, Tom Symington and Fred Clements 
who have all represented Sussex in competitive matches this summer. 
 
Thank you 
 
Thanks again to all the Junior Managers, Coaches, Scorers and Umpires throughout the season and also 
a big thank you to George Ide for their continued sponsorship support of our Junior Division. 
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Junior Award Winners 
 
All Stars Mimi Guilfoyle-Gaff  
Dynamos Iris Riddle  
 
Division Player of the Season  Coaches Award 
 
Under9s Humphrey Forbes  Ted Seaman 
Under 10s George Hobkirk  Jonty Higgins-Drysdale 
Under 11s J B Maltby   Harry Clemens 
Under 12s Oscar Dutton   Ezra Osborne 
Under 13s Ewen Edwards   Ron Renjith 
Under 14s Freddie Gillett   Finn Rustell 
Under 16s Tom Payton   Lewis Hawes 
 
Robin Pine Trophy: Junior Boy of Year Arran Goode  
  
Junior Girl of the Year    Poppy Walker 
 
Registered Players for 2022:  
 
Allstars  65 (19 girls) 
Dynamos  16 (girls only) 
Under 9  20 
Under 10 31 
Under 11  24 
Under 12  19 
Under 13  19 
Under 14  20 (3 girls) 
Under 15  10 
Under 19 14 (1 girl) 
 
Sussex Junior Cricket Festivals:  
 
27 games played – Won 10, Drew 9, Lost 8   
Season Successes:  
 

• Under 14 – West Area league winners 

• Under 14s also won the Sussex ‘Champions League’ 

Final at Hove  

• Under 15 – West Area league winners 

 
                                         
James Mayne 
 
Junior Manager      
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  Historical Club Statistics 

 

CHICHESTER PRIORY PARK CRICKET CLUB – 1ST X1 LEAGUE RECORDS 1971-2021  

        

Appearances  Runs  Wickets  Catches  

        

J Edwards 307 D Briance 6878 M Geffen 354 J Edwards 221  

D Briance 227 P Hillier 4825 N Budden 333 D Leaver 152 

D Oliver 196 M Bamford 3935 J Saunders 330 D Briance 99 

N Budden 191 D Oliver 3919 N Dyer 302 P Hillier 83 

T Hillier 190 T Hillier 3817 Fazl-E-Akbar 256 N Budden 78 

J Saunders 185 J Edwards 3015 D Briance 234 M Geffen 71 

P Hillier 184 A Barnes 2796 D Joseph 199 J Goode 62 

M Geffen 183 J North 2769 J Stedman 190 R Armist 53 

J Stedman 176 D Leaver 2531 N Smith 149 D Oliver 52 

M Bamford 157 J Goode 2515 J North 142 N Smith 50 

N Dyer 134 J Hall 2403 D Willis 123 T Hillier 48 

D Leaver 130 S Hasted 2127 R Logan 120 N Dyer 45 

S Hasted 127 C Kirkham 1928 P Terry 108 N Hillier 45 

A Barnes 124 M Bennison 1911 D Finn 96 B Hardy 44 

N Smith 119 J Phillips 1697 P Willmer 92 A Barnes 43 

J North 112 R Briance 1540 C Wall 91 J Hartard 37 

J Phillips 112 P Lamb 1410 B Hardy 89 S Hasted 37 

P Terry 111 J Hartard 1397 T Anscombe 82 J Saunders 36 
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1ST X1 LEAGUE RECORDS 1971-2021 (2020 excluded due to Covid) 

      

Wicket Stand Time Year Batsmen & Scores Opponents 

      

1 237* 2h20 1990 D Briance 109* & T Hillier 110* Sidley (H) 

2 184* 2h10 2009 M Bamford 94* & J Edwards 78* St. James (H) 

3 170 1h42 1984 R Gartrell 113 & P Bailey 47* Worthing (A) 

4 164 ? 2018 J Hartard 100 & J De La Fuente 62 Lindfield (A) 

5 156* 1h14 1992 D Briance 52* & T Hillier 101* Horsham (A) 

6 119 1h25 2002 K Wulff 91 & A Sharp 47 St. James (H) 

7 101 1h9 2022 T Drake-Brockman 92* & B Gregory 20 Cuckfield (A) 

8 105 ? 2008 N Budden 53 & P Terry 43* Cuckfield (H) 

9 104 59m 1980 D Briance 34 & J Saunders 77 Bexhill (H) 

11 81 ? 2018 M Bennison 61 & M Geffen 26* St. James (H) 

 


